

How Can States Make School Voucher Systems More Accountable, Accessible, and Transparent?



Joshua Cowen Education Law Center and Michigan State University

> Ryan D. Nowak Michigan State University

> > October 2024

National Education Policy Center

School of Education University of Colorado Boulder nepc.colorado.edu

Acknowledgements

NEPC Staff

Faith Boninger Publications Manager

Patricia Hinchey Academic Editor

Elaine Duggan Production Design

Alex Molnar NEPC Director

Kevin Welner NEPC Director

Suggested Citation: Cowen, J. & Nowak, R.D. (2024). *How can states make school voucher systems more accountable, accessible, and transparent?* Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved [date] from http://nepc.colorado.edu/publication/voucher-accountability

Funding: This policy brief was made possible in part by funding from the Great Lakes Center for Educational Research and Practice.



Peer Review: How Can States Make School Voucher Systems More Accountable, Accessible, and Transparent? was double-blind peer-reviewed.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License.

This publication is provided free of cost to NEPC's readers, who may make non-commercial use of it as long as NEPC and its author(s) are credited as the source. For inquiries about commercial use, please contact NEPC at nepc@colorado.edu.

The National Education Policy Center (NEPC), a university research center housed at the University of Colorado Boulder School of Education, sponsors research, produces policy briefs, and publishes expert third-party reviews of think tank reports. NEPC publications are written in accessible language and are intended for a broad audience that includes academic experts, policymakers, the media, and the general public. Our mission is to provide high-quality information in support of democratic deliberation about education policy. We are guided by the belief that the democratic governance of public education is strengthened when policies are based on sound evidence and support a multiracial society that is inclusive, kind, and just. Visit us at: http://nepc.colorado.edu



How Can States Make School Voucher Systems More Accountable, Accessible, and Transparent?

Joshua Cowen
Education Law Center and Michigan State University

Ryan D. Nowak Michigan State University

October 2024

Executive Summary

Between 2021 and 2024, more than 20 states passed new laws that created or expanded publicly funded private school tuition systems. These voucher and voucher-like plans include direct appropriations to voucher programs, "education savings accounts" to pay for tuition and other educational expenses, and tax credits for private donations that fund tuition with diverted state revenue.

To date, independent research has documented serious negative outcomes of such programs. However, the prevalence of the programs continues to grow, especially in but not limited to politically conservative states. This suggests that evidence alone is insufficient to compel lawmakers to reject voucher schemes, particularly where those systems already exist.

Accordingly, this brief summarizes the research evidence about vouchers and identifies three areas of policy design that are especially important for student success and a good-faith use of public funding: *accountability*, *access*, and *transparency*. It examines features associated with these areas in voucher policies across a subset of states with brand new (Arkansas and Iowa), recently expanded (Arizona, Florida, Indiana and Ohio), and older (Wisconsin) voucher systems. The brief also reviews the extent to which legislation in these states provides for new, independent *evaluation* of their programs. This analysis points to 12 policy recommendations to ensure that new or existing voucher systems follow evidence-based practice. Specifically, when policymakers design legislation for private schools accepting public monies, they should take the following steps:

Accountability

- Mandate that such schools be subject to public school accountability measures—including participation in the same standardized testing programs—with findings identified and summarized at the school (not sector) level.
- Mandate background checks and either public or private school certification for all teachers.

Access

- Require voucher schools to follow federal, state and local anti-discrimination guidelines for students and staff.
- Require schools that deny admission or expel (or counsel out) students to submit a written report—including the school's rationale for each case—to the administering state agency.
- Mandate that expulsions follow state law for public schools.

Transparency

- Mandate financial disclosures, including annual revenue (from both public and private sources), expenditures, debt, and capital outlays.
- Mandate expenditure/revenue audits, alongside yearly limits on state voucher spending.
- Authorize voucher payments on a monthly or quarterly—not annual—basis.
- Avoid wasting money on a third-party vendor by assigning a state agency (perhaps Treasury or Education) to administer the voucher system.
- Where a third-party administrator cannot be avoided, mandate a bidding process that follows state procurement guidelines and is subject to open-records requests—including financial terms of the contract awarded; mandate that vendors follow all state and federal guidelines for secure handling of student records.

Research and Evaluation

- Mandate independent evaluation of the system every five years, preferably conducted by a university-based team or the equivalent (for example, Mathematica Policy Research, RAND, or Abt Associates), and require relevant state agencies and schools receiving voucher funds to provide data that evaluators need.
- Require annual reporting of data on the percentage of voucher users who had never been in public school and on each school's charging of any tuition/fees beyond the voucher subsidy.



How Can States Make School Voucher Systems More Accountable, Accessible, and Transparent?

Joshua Cowen
Education Law Center and Michigan State University
Ryan D. Nowak
Michigan State University

October 2024

Introduction

By any measure, the legislative sessions between 2021 and 2024 were banner years for advocates of school voucher systems. During that time, more than 20 states (as of this writing) passed new spending bills to support private K-12 schooling.^{1,2} Funding mechanisms have been structured as tax credits that reduce revenues to states, direct appropriations for private tuition, or "education savings accounts," which can be used as vouchers or for other private education expenses. Voucher advocates broadly claim that tax-funded programs improve student outcomes by allowing parents to choose schools that "best fit their child's needs" while simultaneously applying competitive pressure to public schools, forcing district leaders to improve academic performance or risk public funding.³

The evidence undermining the first claim—that choice improves student outcomes—is over-whelming; indeed, voucher research has documented some of the worst policy-induced achievement declines in the history of education research. In relation to the second claim, there is some modest evidence favoring the notion of competitive effects of school choice. However: such competitive impacts are dwarfed by evidence suggesting that simply investing directly in public schools creates larger and more widespread benefits.

Thus, even in the most generous assessment of what is known, it is obvious that ideology and not evidence primarily drives the case for vouchers. And, that point is strengthened still further by additional scholarship on who chooses vouchers, who stays in a voucher-accepting schools over time, and who is at risk for discriminatory impacts recent legislation allows.⁴ Meanwhile, the most salient question for policymakers focused on state and district education budgets is: *who makes use of a voucher once a state offers them?* And on that question, the evidence—dating back to 2007—is overwhelming. As vouchers expand beyond targeted

programs tied to federal poverty guidelines, most students using vouchers had previously been enrolled in private school at the family's expense, or had otherwise never enrolled in a public school (either because they had been homeschooled or were entering private kindergarten).⁵ The implication is that vouchers present new costs to taxpayers and increasingly substantial liabilities for state budgets as funding for private schooling increasingly moves from families to the taxpaying public.⁶

Despite this evidence, many policymakers across the country must continue to grapple with managing voucher systems and designing new voucher legislation. To date, only one state—Illinois—has ever scaled back or eliminated a voucher-like spending program after its passage. While the evidence is clear that research-oriented decision-makers or education stakeholders should continue to oppose voucher systems, their commitment to evidence-based policy need not stop once a legislature imposes a new voucher plan. The same evidence that suggests vouchers poorly serve children and threaten state spending on public schools also suggests strategies for improving voucher systems' equity, adequacy, and outcome-driven efficiency.

In short, although there is no "good" voucher bill from the standpoint of evidence or equity, some programs are better or worse than others. This brief therefore focuses on significant differences among voucher policies to identify opportunities for systemic improvement. It provides a review of the existing literature on programs old and new; a survey of recent developments in state legislatures; an analysis of key legislation in seven states and of the literature typically cited in support of voucher programs; and, based on that information and analysis, a series of recommendations for legislation that better serves children, parents, and the taxpayers bearing the cost of private voucher school funding.

Review of the Literature

This summary includes only studies published in serious peer-reviewed outlets and independent, audit-style state or federal evaluations. Although organizations like the Brookings Institution or the Urban Institute have provided critical nonpartisan evidence on the voucher issue, think tank research is omitted to avoid controversy over what is and is not an advocacy or a politically leaning organization. Also excluded are obscure journals such as the *Journal of Private Enterprise* or the *Journal of School Choice*, which are publication homes to a variety of pro-voucher tracts written as serious research. For example, as this brief was drafted, the *Journal of School Choice*—housed at the University of Arkansas Department of Education Reform—offered a special issue on the topic "A School Choice Revolution?" Articles were invited primarily from the university's own faculty, its current and former graduate students, and staff from the right-wing Heritage Foundation.

This review scans 10 specific topics: student achievement, educational attainment, private school quality, private school tuition prices, academic and other educational expenses, student access, student turnover, private school capacity, competition, and accountability. Evidence from this review inform a subsequent analysis of assessment, access, transparency and evaluation issues in existing legislation.

Student achievement evidence can be divided into two analytical time periods. During the early days of pilot-size voucher trials (often conducted as randomized experiments), there was some indication that vouchers had small but positive impacts on students who transferred from public to private school.⁸ Soon after, however, two longer evaluations (in Milwaukee and Washington, D.C.) found neither positive nor negative results on student achievement.⁹ Then, beginning in 2017, a series of studies from larger, scaled up voucher systems—the closest comparison to recently implemented state voucher systems—found dismal academic results. In Indiana, Louisiana, Ohio, and Washington D.C., researchers uncovered some of the largest test score declines ever seen in education research literature—on par with or exceeding COVID-19's impact on academic outcomes.¹⁰ In Louisiana, for example, negative student achievement impacts reached above -0.40 standard deviations—roughly triple the impact of Hurricane Katrina on student test scores in New Orleans.¹¹

For the most part, negative achievement impacts have not been offset by gains in *educational attainment* (high school graduation or college enrollment rates), a common measure in state and federal accountability systems. Early research suggested hope for improved attainment. In 2013, researchers evaluating the first iteration of the Washington, D.C. voucher program for the U.S. Department of Education found a large impact. The same year, some members of the same research team found smaller positive impacts in Milwaukee. However: more recent research on other voucher systems has found no positive or negative differences in attainment.¹² The current picture, then, suggests that voucher programs do not reliably improve either student achievement or educational attainment.

The current picture, then, suggests that voucher programs do not reliably improve either student achivement or educational attainment.

A key explanation for the large, negative results on student achievement is *private school quality*. When scaled up past the pilot phase, larger voucher systems appear to spur the entry of low-quality, pop-up providers in the private school marketplace. The average time till closure for pop-up schools in Wisconsin was less than four years. Additionally, many schools that did exist prior to voucher legislation have found themselves

financially distressed and struggling to remain open due to lack of interest and enrollment.¹⁴ The decline in academic results may be a result of some vouchers subsidizing *non-academic* and even non-educational expenses. For example, private schools in Milwaukee that were attached to churches became the dominant source of revenue for their congregations once vouchers contributed funding.¹⁵ The potential for new revenue from a stream of steadily increasing tax money available in voucher programs helps explain changes in the *price of attending private school:* Researchers have found that some private schools raise tuition once taxpayers begin subsidizing enrollment via vouchers.¹⁶

Research on *student access*, *student turnover*, and *private school capacity* help broaden the picture of real-world effects of school choice. The evidence suggests that even when voucher offers are restricted to lower income families, children from even the lowest income households rarely move to voucher schools.¹⁷ Instead, even after vouchers are initially distributed by lottery, higher income students and students scoring higher on exams are more likely to attend and remain in voucher-accepting schools.¹⁸ Moreover, lower income students, stu-

dents of color, and students scoring lower on standardized exams who do manage to move to voucher-accepting private schools are also the least likely to remain there, suggesting a pattern of push-out or selective attrition.¹⁹ Fortunately, many of these students improve academically when they return to public school.²⁰ And despite claims that parents have a wide range of educational priorities for their children—and some evidence for such diverse school preferences—the data are clear that a dominant factor for all parents considering school vouchers is academic quality.²¹ Unfortunately, for reasons related to school quality noted above, there are real capacity constraints among the few effective private schools that accept vouchers. Families often get their third or even fourth choice of school in scaled-up voucher systems.²² In short: Vouchers do not ensure that students actually have access to the schools their parents prefer.

Finally, we turn to systemic outcomes that voucher advocates have continuously insisted would automatically result from school choice competition and, relatedly, accountability both touted as ways to force public school improvement and to ensure quality in all schools. The introduction of vouchers in a handful of states (primarily Florida and Louisiana, as well as Wisconsin) did appear to spur slight improvements in academic outcomes for students in public schools competing with voucher schools for funding.²³ It is crucial to note, however, that such effects tend to be tiny (in Florida, roughly the equivalent of moving from the 50th to the 50.2 percentile) and evident in communities with historically marginalized populations—schools that stood to lose the most state funding.24 Thus, in relation to the policy objective of gains in public school student outcomes, the evidence has been overwhelming for more than a decade that direct increases in public school funding produce larger and more long-term positive effects than voucher programs.²⁵ And, while voucher advocates claim that competition itself is a sufficient accountability measure for policymakers or parents to gauge school performance, only one study has actually assessed the effects of a high-quality accountability mechanism. In that study, when legislators passed a bill requiring Milwaukee's voucher schools to administer the state achievement exam and report results by school name—the same requirements public schools faced—test scores in voucher schools improved substantially, ²⁶ This suggests that the simple threat of lost revenue by itself is not enough to generate improvements in schools receiving taxpayer funds. Instead, accountability and transparency better motivate improvement.

Recent Developments

Despite compelling research evidence calling vouchers into question, between 2021 and 2024, more than 20 states passed new spending bills to support private K-12 schooling through the time of this writing.^{27, 28} Of these, five are structured as tax credits (Arkansas, Missouri, Nebraska, Ohio, and Oklahoma), three provide direct appropriations for private tuition (Indiana, North Carolina, and Ohio), and 11 allow "education savings accounts" for parents to use as vouchers or for other private education expenses (Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Iowa, Montana, New Hampshire, North Carolina, South Carolina, West Virginia, and Utah).

Legislative discussion about these voucher bills has been characterized by supporters' stead-

fast opposition to oversight and regulation of voucher-related schooling²⁹—even as Idaho³⁰ and Oklahoma³¹ witnessed investigations of third-party vendors for fraud and unexplained increases in service handling fees.³² Also consistent as new bills were passed has been advocacy for universal voucher systems based on exaggeration of supporting research³³ and dismissal of the research evidence calling them into question.³⁴

Discussion and Analysis

The high-quality voucher studies cited earlier urge extreme caution before policymakers expand voucher systems. However, they also suggest that several features of policy design are especially critical to educational equity and adequacy in existing voucher systems or in cases where new legislation has passed despite research-based warnings. This section details seven major state voucher systems: some brand new (Arkansas and Iowa), some that have been recently expanded (Arizona, Florida, Indiana, and Ohio), and one older system, Wisconsin, home to the nation's first publicly funded voucher system. We chose these for their variation in size, scope, recency of adoption, and presence in contemporary national news coverage on the issue. 35 Specifically, we look at three areas of policy design that are especially important for student success and a good-faith use of public funding: assessment, access, and transparency. Given the importance of those factors, we also review the extent to which recent voucher legislation provides for new, independent evaluation of these programs. The analysis below combines these components of policy design into four broad areas either present or absent in existing voucher system policy: assessment, access, transparency, and research and evaluation. An understanding of each is necessary to understand comparisons of state systems.

Essential Features of Voucher Systems

Accountability

Although the evidence suggests that several features of voucher systems are troubling, the catastrophic academic outcomes for students who transfer from public to private schools make it critical for academic results to be the starting place for any discussion of policy design. Whether state law requires that private schools receiving taxpayer funding must administer an academic assessment is among *the* key sticking points for debate in legislatures recently considering a voucher bill.³⁶ Also important is whether teachers in voucher-receiving schools must be state-certified, since research has consistently demonstrated that teacher quality is critical to student success.³⁷ Public schools must employ certified teachers, and so it is reasonable to insist on the same requirement in voucher-accepting schools, which often become nearly *entirely* funded—for some 85% of their enrollment—by taxpayers.³⁸ In the sense that public revenue funds them, voucher schools are public schools too.

Access

Voucher lobbyists claim that the underlying intent of these bills is providing new opportu-

nities for children—especially children who have been "failed" by so-called one-size-fits-all public schools.³⁹ But that claim is only as good as the extent to which voucher systems provide meaningful access to private schools, even setting aside the dreadful academic results found in the research literature for those who do get that access. This is particularly an issue for students with special needs, students from single-parent or divorced families, and those who are either LGBTQ+ or have LGBTQ+ parents.⁴⁰ Recent reporting suggests such students may face discrimination by religious groups operating the private schools in question.⁴¹

Transparency

The closure rates noted above indicate that many voucher schools operate under financially distressed conditions, raising the issues of basic transparency in private school finances and long-term school viability as well as the question of whether a private school should have state certification before receiving state funds. These issues exist alongside a relatively new concern in the creation of voucher systems: whether a state contracts with a third-party vendor to administer its voucher system and, if so, whether the vendor is allowed to charge an additional fee for each voucher it services. Reporting on this topic has become routine, including (where possible) discussion of the bidding process for vendors.⁴² At least two vendors have been investigated by state governments for potential fraud or mishandling of taxpayer funds. 43 Additionally, a third, quasi-governmental organization working with the Arizona Department of Education experienced a data breach involving student records in 2023, suggesting that contractors might perhaps be better vetted.⁴⁴ A bidding process that follows state procurement guidelines and is subject to open-records requests (including financial terms of the contract awarded) would likely prevent many instances of vendor fraud. Mandating that vendors follow all state and federal guidelines for secure handling of student records could prevent data breaches.

Research and Evaluation

Finally, there is the matter of whether recent voucher legislation authorizes independent review and evaluation. For this discussion, "evaluation" indicates the extent to which recent voucher legislation authorizes an independent review or audit of voucher system performance. Such evaluation was a highlight of the Milwaukee and Cleveland voucher systems in the 1990s, as well as of the first federally funded voucher system in Washington, D.C., both at its initial and then subsequent authorization.⁴⁵ And, more recent studies in Louisiana and Indiana that found substantial voucher impacts were identified in formal or quasi-formal partnerships with the state educational agencies.⁴⁶ In other words, information on voucher effects comes not only from academic assessments, but also from independent, repeated research resembling an academic audit. For example, the U.S. Department of Education oversaw two evaluations of the Washington, D.C. system. The first found more favorable results than its follow-up, suggesting a need for periodic re-evaluation of voucher performance (perhaps every five years, as in these two studies).⁴⁷ State legislation may require, allow or make such evaluations impossible.

Comparison of State Systems

Table 1 summarizes the legislative details for each of the seven states examined through the framework of these four policy developments, excluding—except where discussed in the analysis section below—more targeted programs like a special needs voucher. Following are comparative overviews of the state systems in each category.

Table 1: State Accountability and Transparency Requirements for Voucher Systems

	AZ ⁱ	ARii	FLiii	INiv	IAv	OH ^{vi}	WI ^{vii}
Administer State Standardized Tests?	No	Yes	No ⁴⁸	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
Require Teacher Certification?	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Accept All Applicants?	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes
Document Reason for Rejection?	No	No	No	No	No	No	-
Required to Provide Accommodations Beyond FAPE?	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Public Financial Reporting?	No	No	Yes ⁴⁹	No	No	No	Yes
3rd Party Vendor Handles Payments?	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Amount Vendors Can Take?	2.5%+	5%	3%	5%	-	N/A	N/A
Affirmative Requirement for Program Evaluation?	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No

^{*}Find state references at end of brief.

Accountability

A simple requirement for standardized testing offers only partial insight into a state's assessment system. A second concern is whether the requirement specifies the same test required for public schools, allowing an apples-to-apples comparison. A third is whether results are reported out publicly, allowing parents and other taxpayers to examine and compare results.

All states but three, Arizona, Florida, and Ohio do require voucher-receiving schools to administer the state assessment. Florida requires a nationally normed assessment and Ohio requires an alternative standardized assessment, but they allow private schools to choose whether or not to use the state version. For all intents and purposes, this allows private schools to avoid accountability, since apart from complicated psychometric conversion scales, most standardized tests are not directly comparable to each other; as a result, few parents can make sense of one result compared to another. This is a critical contrast to federal and state accountability requirements for public schools, which stress performance and reporting at the school level. Research has stressed that only when individual school

performance is reported out by school name in the voucher system—just as it is for public schools—does voucher student performance improve.⁵⁰

Results are similarly mixed in regard to teacher certification. As with the state assessment, Arizona and Florida do not require state certification for teachers in voucher schools—or even a bachelor's degree, which both states allowed to be waived with "equivalent experience." The same is true of Arkansas. Although research on teacher effectiveness indicates that teachers are a major source of variation in student outcomes (good teachers *do* matter), there is limited evidence as to whether credentials like certification are reliable indicators of teacher quality.⁵¹ However, absent detailed data on teacher experience—which research finds to be a key influence on teacher practice⁵²—or more reliable assessments of individual teacher contributions to student learning, basic credentialing seems a minimal threshold for voucher school teaching staff. Absent credentialing requirements, legislation allows the academic background of adults instructing children each day remains to remain vague—especially given limited information on private schools' own building-level practice.

Access

Access indicators include whether the states examined require voucher schools to: accept all applicants; document the reason for rejecting a child; and/or provide mandatory accommodations for students with a special academic need (Table 1).

Current voucher systems prioritize existing voucher users for enrollment in a following year—a reasonable feature ensuring students' ability to remain in a given school over time. But both academic literature and recent reporting indicate that the vast majority of new voucher users in statewide expansions are students previously enrolled in the private sector.⁵³ Therefore, an important access indicator is whether public school students—especially those intending to leave a low-rated public school—are prioritized in admissions. That criterion is present in only one state, Wisconsin.

In addition, only Wisconsin requires private schools receiving voucher payments to accept all students who apply. Other states lack not only that requirement, but also any requirement for schools to explain in writing their rejection of certain student applicants. While voucher proponents argue for allowing "pluralistic" private school discrimination based on religious values, even allowing such discrimination would not preclude requiring schools to submit a written explanation of their admission denials for state tracking purposes.⁵⁴ Such tracking matters: While Wisconsin may nominally require all applicants be accepted, the high rates of student exit from voucher schools make clear that initial enrollment in a private school is not the same thing as long-term enrollment there. Private schools can and do dismiss students under the radar of state oversight, and in ways that suggest both systematic aversion of some students by ability-grouping and in some cases overt discrimination.⁵⁵

The issue of access is especially important for students with disabilities and special academic needs. None of the seven states detailed requires voucher schools to offer accommodations under their general use vouchers apart from minimal FAPE (free, appropriate, public education) standards—and few if any related reporting requirements appear in the autho-

rizing legislation examined. Only Florida, Ohio, and Wisconsin have separate vouchers for students with special needs, and for the most part such vouchers do contain provisions that private schools provide a documentable service as a condition of payment.

Voucher advocates have explained the scarcity of special needs accommodations in general-use voucher systems by arguing that some parents may leave for a private school specifically to avoid having a child labeled as special need. But independent watchdogs including the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) and the Arizona Attorney General's office have issued warnings that parents with a special needs child are not well-informed about protections they give up when accepting a voucher. Note that Table 1 indicates that Arkansas requires public schools in the geographic location of voucher-receiving private schools to contract to provide these services—potentially mitigating the issue of access to some services for some students—but these simply shift the burden back to public districts. Moreover, recent open records requests from investigative reporters in that state have shown that a substantial number of existing private school parents "jumped the line" for voucher eligibility—which nominally listed students with special needs first—by quickly obtaining doctors' notes or other superficial documentation to justify a disability status. This suggests that students with real special needs may be further crowded out by a voucher system lacking robust protections and requirements.

Transparency

Transparency indicators include financial disclosures on annual revenue (from both public and private sources), expenditures, debt, and capital outlays; the presence or absence of an administrating vendor allowance and its maximum service fee; and whether voucher payments are made to schools periodically or in one lump sum—a particularly salient feature, given the high rate of student exits from voucher schools. It is also important that total state spending on vouchers in a given year is capped in each annual budget negotiation, as vouchers have routinely exceeded initial annual projections from state budget officials.⁵⁹

Florida and Wisconsin do require financial records disclosure, though in the former, only for schools receiving more than \$250,000 in voucher payments. Meanwhile in the latter, there is at least some evidence that disclosures have resulted in financially insolvent schools being denied taxpayer funding. 60 But as Table 1 notes, the other five states detailed have few or no such safeguards, leaving them open to experiencing the phenomena of new, pop-up schools flooding the tax-subsidized private school market-along with their high rates of school failure. State accreditation is another way to ensure some measure of transparency, but only Arizona requires it for voucher schools, with alternative accreditation routes possible in other states. Accreditation requirements may (or may not) also help clarify school performance. In Wisconsin, for example, conservative voucher philanthropy has funded accreditation programs for voucher schools in that state—but the process does at least ensure some basic level of paperwork is filed at the state level. This minimal standard is important given reporting from states like North Carolina (which does not require accreditation) showing that funding has gone to some entities that appear to exist in name only, without actually serving any children.⁶¹ Similarly, the Arizona attorney general recently indicted a group of individuals who exploited lax oversight provisions in that state's voucher system to create

what investigators called nonexistent "ghost students" to receive funding.62

Third-party vendors administer vouchers in Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Indiana and Iowa, but not in Ohio and Wisconsin. Allowable fees range from 2.5% to 5% in the five vendor states verified (with Iowa undocumented), although some voucher proposals elsewhere have included fees of up to 10% per voucher. Except in Indiana, where the state's treasurer oversees the voucher system, vendors nominally contract with the state education agency to administer funds. Statutes do not make clear exactly how these agencies select vendors, although state procurement laws generally appear to require competitive bid processes at least for final candidates. More to the point, with voucher systems ranging in the hundreds of millions of dollars in taxpayer spending per state, per year, vendor fees consume tens of millions of dollars simply for providing middleman service—money lost to direct supports for children.

Apart from Iowa, which processes payments in one lump sum at the start of the academic year, states distribute voucher payments (either by vendor or, in Ohio and Wisconsin, directly), on a quarterly (Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Indiana, and Wisconsin) or monthly (Ohio) basis. As noted, high exit rates make payment schedules critical so that voucher schools do not receive funds for children they no longer serve.⁶⁴ It is unclear from the legislation examined what, if any, processes may exist for pro-rating or returning student tuition for students who exit, although in general laws require parents to notify the state if they move students from a private to a public school.

Research and Evaluation

In the states studied, language in authorizing legislation is vague in relation to research and evaluation, although it does not explicitly prohibit them. However, only two states—Arkansas and Iowa—have language sufficiently specific to be interpreted as consistent with mandatory evaluation. In Arkansas, the new system requires an annual implementation report that includes academic, satisfaction, fiscal, and persistence rates. Similar reporting metrics are required in the Iowa legislation, as part of the state's annual condition of education report. But elsewhere, the lack of robust oversight and accountability provisions in authorizing legislation means that taxpayers will be at least partially dependent on pro-voucher industry sources for evidence of self-regulation and reform.

For example, entire organizations—"think tanks"—exist to promote the idea that there is a reliable research base demonstrating that vouchers provide important benefits for children. The leading such think tank, EdChoice (founded by conservative economist Milton Friedman, who first proposed the idea of school vouchers), publishes a periodic update called the 123s of School Choice, purportedly a volume of evidence supporting vouchers. ⁶⁵ As detailed below, however, the latest iterations of the EdChoice catalog are simply lists of primarily industry-backed, voucher advocacy sources that actually underscore the need for transparent, independent evaluations of new voucher systems. Other researchers have focused on such industry studies in detail ⁶⁶ and demonstrated that a substantial portion of the research cited in such documents comes directly from voucher advocates. Moreover, many of these studies are based on proprietary data unavailable to parents or even policymakers. Absent state

guidelines including norms and processes for evaluation and review, reports of voucher impact based on obscured data can readily run the risk of overstatement.

To illustrate this problem, Table 2 details the latest EdChoice study summary; it indicates whether one or more authors are voucher advocates and whether a study constituted a standalone report or publication. The table codes a study as written by a "voucher advocate" if one or more of its authors has spoken favorably of vouchers in the non-academic press, based on basic media searches. It codes a study as "Peterson-affiliated" if one or more authors were: Harvard's Professor Paul Peterson—the original voucher advocacy researcher whose work was cited by the conservative Supreme Court majority which first approved vouchers (*Zelman v. Simmons-Harris* in 2002); either of two Peterson students (Jay P. Greene of Patrick J. Wolf); or Greene or Wolf's own students—all forming a small training network of voucher advocacy research. Since lengthy citations confer the appearance of rigor and extensive supporting data, the table includes a count of how many unique, single papers actually provide support for claims. This is an important metric, given that EdChoice cites multiple geographic sites or research questions within one publication as separate studies, also enhancing the appearance of abundant research support.

Table 2: Origin of Studies Summarized by EdChoice, by Voucher Outcome Type and Author

	At Least 1 Voucher Advocate Author	Peterson Affiliate	Unique Papers Within Section
Test Scores	7 (41.2%)	7 (41.2%)	15 (88.2%)
Attainment	6 (85.7%)	6 (85.7%)	5 (71.4%)
Satisfaction	24 (72.7%)	21 (63.6%)	27 (81.8%)
Competitive Effects	17 (58.6%)	12 (41.4%)	27 (93.1%)
Civic Values	6 (54.5%)	7 (63.6%)	11 (100%)
Racial Integration	8 (100%)	4 (50%)	8 (100%)
Fiscal Effects	67 (90.5%)	46 (62.2%)	25 (33.3%)
Climate & Safety	7 (87.5%)	7 (87.5%)	6 (75%)
Whole Document*	142 (75.9%)	110 (58.8%)	110 (58.8%)

^{*}Rows correspond to voucher outcome categories created by EdChoice in its *123s of School Choice* brief.⁶⁷ The final row contains the values of the entirety of the *123s of School Choice*. Some papers are individually cited in multiple sections, meaning it appears as a unique citation within sections, hence the final column not being a result of clean addition.

As the table above indicates, more than 75% of voucher citations in the EdChoice summary are authored or co-authored by a small group of closely affiliated voucher advocates. Sixty

percent come from either Paul Peterson, two of his former students, or a small number of those two former students' students. This is a potential problem not only in terms of identifying comprehensive, reliable research on vouchers, but also because even without any intentional misrepresentation, reliance on such a restricted research base affects the training of tomorrow's researchers. Readings for graduate students shape the standards for research replication and review that they later apply in their own work and concurrently determine the professional networks they will consult for feedback and comment. In the very best-case scenario, the insularity of voucher advocacy research is a major reason why many of the studies outlined in this policy brief—studies on high rates of student exit from voucher systems, for example, or high rates of private school closure—are simply absent from Ed-Choice's documents. In the worst-case scenario it's a willful omission.

Moreover, of the purported 188 studies cited, only 110 (58.5%) are actually unique, single papers. The rest are double-counted, and in some cases triple-counted. An example is a 2002 study that Peterson's team published in the prestigious *Journal of Policy Analysis in Management*, which shows positive effects of small (pilot-sized) and privately funded voucher trials in New York, Dayton, and Washington, D.C. In the EdChoice summary, those results are counted as three separate studies—one for each city. ⁶⁸ The New York data from that paper were subsequently called into question by two separate research teams for failing to meet basic model specification checks on the results. ⁶⁹ The key point here is what other critics have noted: The fact that this small, self-citing, and insular group of research-advocates is responsible for nearly all of the favorable reports on American voucher systems in effect makes evidence supporting vouchers appear more comprehensive and consensus-based than it actually is. ⁷⁰

The fact that this small, self-citing, and insular group of research-advocates is responsible for nearly all of the favorable reports on American voucher systems in effect makes evidence supporting vouchers appear more comprehensive and consensus-based than it actually is.

Such overstatement of the case for vouchers is all the more exaggerated by EdChoice's failure to acknowledge many of the peer-reviewed reports noted in the literature review above. Equally problematic are the categories of the EdChoice summary (again, see Table 2). With the exception of student achievement and

occasionally educational attainment, these are not necessarily the same concerns found in authorizing language, nor do they allow for direct comparisons of voucher and traditional public school performance. The further effect of such EdChoice study summaries, and in some cases the mere existence of those studies in the first place, is to muddle evidence of what are truly unprecedented negative educational impacts since 2010.⁷¹

When evidence comes from such sources in place of newly mandated independent evaluations, policymakers—and ultimately taxpayers and parents—may be unaware of the risks and tradeoffs of creating or expanding voucher systems. Such lack of awareness is all the more glaring given that federal and state accountability systems provide substantive information on public school outcomes. Without robust evaluation of voucher alternatives, real and perceived public school shortcomings exist alongside reports on voucher alternatives heavily skewed toward the best-case scenario presented by their most fervent supporters.

Summing It Up

Although true evidence-based policymaking would preclude new voucher programs from becoming law, there are nevertheless features of such schemes that make some more evidence-oriented and, simply put, better for the taxpayers who bear the cost, and better for the children who use them. This policy brief has discussed the research evidence behind vouchers and the current status of voucher legislation in several key states with key recent developments. From this discussion, we make several important policy recommendations related to the accountability, access, transparency, and research and evaluation of school voucher systems.

Recommendations

True evidence-based policymaking would reject new or expanded voucher programs. However, where policy exists, it is possible to make it more evidence-oriented and, simply put, better for the taxpayers who bear the cost, and better for the children who use them.

Specifically, based on the discussion and analysis above, it is recommended that when policymakers design legislation for private schools accepting public monies, they:

Accountability

- Mandate that such schools be subject to public school accountability measures—including participation in the same standardized testing programs—with findings identified and summarized at the school (not sector) level.
- Mandate background checks and either public or private school certification for all teachers.

Access

- Require voucher schools to follow federal, state and local anti-discrimination guidelines for students and staff.
- Require schools that deny admission or expel (or counsel out) students to submit a written report—including the school's rationale for each case—to the administering state agency.
- Mandate that expulsions follow state law for public schools.

Transparency

- Mandate financial disclosures, including annual revenue (from both public and private sources), expenditures, debt, and capital outlays.
- Mandate expenditure/revenue audits, alongside yearly limits on state voucher spending.

- Authorize voucher payments on a monthly or quarterly—not annual—basis.
- Avoid wasting money on a third-party vendor by assigning a state agency (perhaps Treasury or Education) to administer the voucher system.
- Where a third-party administrator cannot be avoided, mandate a bidding process that follows state procurement guidelines and is subject to open-records requests—including financial terms of the contract awarded; mandate that vendors follow all state and federal guidelines for secure handling of student records.

Research and Evaluation

- Mandate independent evaluation of the system every five years, preferably conducted by a university-based team or the equivalent (for example, Mathematica Policy Research, RAND, or Abt Associates), and require relevant state agencies and schools receiving voucher funds to provide data that evaluators need.
- Require annual reporting of data on the percentage of voucher users who had never been in public school and on each school's charging of any tuition/fees beyond the voucher subsidy.

Table 1 Notes and References

- i A.R.S. § 15-161.State control over private schools. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.azleg.gov/viewdocument/?docName=https://www.azleg.gov/ars/15/00161.htm
 - A.R.S. § 15-2404. State control over nonpublic schools; prohibition; application. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.azleg.gov/viewdocument/?docName=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.azleg.gov%2Fars%2F15%2F02404.htm
 - A.R.S. § 15-747 (A). School financial transparency; portal; required information; third-party contractor. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.azleg.gov/viewdocument/?docName=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.azleg.gov%2Fars%2F15%2F00747.htm
 - A.A.C. § R7-2-1508 (C). State board of education. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://apps.azsos.gov/public_services/Title_07/7-02.pdf
 - A.R.S. § 15-2403 (A). Arizona empowerment scholarship accounts; appropriation act of 2022. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.azleg.gov/viewdocument/?docName=https://www.azleg.gov/ars/15/02403.htm
 - 34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary
- ii A.C.A. § 6-18-2509 (a)(1). LEARNS Act. Retrieved August 8, 2024, from https://advance. lexis.com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=a9926d3f-8002-4f9e-9dc1-0f0cff60c6d b&pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyY-WZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - A.C.A. § 6-18-2507. LEARNS Act. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://advance.lexis. com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=48fccd75-e1ad-4934-87d0-131b43fa942f& pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyY-WZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - A.C.A. § 6-18-2508. LEARNS Act. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://advance.lexis.com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=575190b3-f99b-4250-94a2-ab90fe3ef1b0&pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyY-WZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - A.C.A. § 6-18-2510. LEARNS. Act. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://advance.lexis.

 com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=277a23fd-e8bb-46bd-b128-27b37d965839&
 pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyYWZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - A.C.A. § 6-18-2503 (11)(viii). LEARNS Act. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://advance. lexis.com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=6a09a31b-80fc-475c-b351-cacbd92e04d b&pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyY-WZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - A.C.A. § 6-18-2505. LEARNS Act. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://advance.lexis. com/documentpage/?pdmfid=1000516&crid=290cbefo-03f8-4a78-955a-fbf3b4ced32a& pdistocdocslideraccess=true&config=00JAA2ZjZiM2VhNSowNTVlLTQ3NzUtYjQzYyoyY-WZmODJiODRmMDYKAFBvZENhdGFsb2fXiYCnseloplIgqpYkw9PK&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocume
 - 34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary

ADE 342

- iii § 1002.394 (14), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.394.html
 - § 1002.421 (1)(l), Fla. Stat. 2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.421.html
 - § 1002.421 (1)(h), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.421.html
 - § 1002.421 (1)(a), Fla. Stat. (2023).Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.421.html
 - § 1002.394 (10)(b)(2)(g), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.394.html
 - § 1002.421 (1)(q), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.421.html
 - § 1002.394 (11)(a)(2), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.394.html
 - § 1002.394 (11)(a)(6), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.394.html
 - 34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary
- iv Ind. Code § 20-51.4-4-1 (a)(6). Indiana Public Law 201-2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://iga.in.gov/laws/2024/ic/titles/20#20-51.4-4-1
 - 511 I.A.C. 6.1-6-1. School personnel. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://casetext.com/regulation/indiana-administrative-code/title-511-indiana-state-board-of-education/article-61-school-accreditation/rule-511-iac-61-6-instructional-staff-requirements/section-511-iac-61-6-1-school-personnel
 - Ind. Code § 20-51.4-5-1 (1). Indiana Public Law 165-2021, Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://iga.in.gov/laws/2024/ic/titles/20#20-51.4-5-1
 - Ind. Code § 20-51.4-4-4 (b). Indiana Public Law 201-2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://iga.in.gov/laws/2024/ic/titles/20#20-51.4-4-4
 - Ind. Code § 20-51.4-3-2 (c). Indiana Public Law 165-2021. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://iga.in.gov/laws/2024/ic/titles/20#20-51.4-3-2
 - Ind. Code § 20-51.4-3-7 (b)(1) & (2). Indiana Public Law 165-2021. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://iga. in.gov/laws/2024/ic/titles/20#20-51.4-3-7
 - 34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary

v Iowa Code § 257.11B (11)(a). Iowa Chapter 111, Appropriations – Education, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/code/257.11B.pdf

Iowa Admin. Code § R.281-12.4(8). ARC 7787C. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/aco/arc/7787C.pdf

Iowa Code § 257.11B (10)(a). Iowa Chapter 111, Appropriations – Education, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/code/257.11B.pdf

Iowa Admin. Code § 281-41.130. ARC 7792C. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/iac/chapter/281.41.pdf

Iowa Code § 257.11B (5)(c). Iowa Chapter 111, Appropriations – Education, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/code/257.11B.pdf

Iowa Code § 257.11B (11)(b). Iowa Chapter 111, Appropriations – Education, 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.legis.iowa.gov/docs/code/257.11B.pdf

34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary

vi Ohio Rev. Code § 3301.0711 (K)(1)(b). Amended Substitute House Bill 2019. Retrieved September 7, 2024, from https://search-prod.lis.state.oh.us/api/v2/general_assembly_133/legislation/hb166/09_EN/pdf/

Ohio Rev. Code § 3310.14 (A). Parent Education Freedom Act of 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-3310.14

Ohio Admin. Code § 3301-35-09 (F)(2).

Ohio Rev. Code § 3310.17 (B). Parent Education Freedom Act of 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-3310.17

Ohio Rev. Code § 3310.13 (C). Parent Education Freedom Act of 2023. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-3310.13

Ohio Rev. Code § 3301.07 (B)(2). Ohio H.B. 33, 135th General Assembly. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-3301.07

34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary

vii Wis. Stats. § 118.60 (7)(b)1. 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/7/b/1

Wis. Stats. § 118.60(7)(e). 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/7/e

Wis. Stats. § 118.60 (2)(a)6.a. 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/2/a/6/a

Wis. Stats. \S 118.60(7)(b)3. 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/7/b/3

Wis. Stats. § 118.60(3m(am)2. 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/3m/am/2

Wis. Stats. § 118.60(7)(am)2m. 2013 Wisconsin Act 20. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/7/am/2m

34 C.F.R. § 300.137(a). Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CFR-2018-title34-vol2/CFR-2018-title34-vol2-sec300-137/summary

Notes and References

- DiMarco, B. & Cohen, L. (2024, January 19). *The new wave of public funding for private tuition, explained.* FutureEd. Retrieved April 29, 2024, from https://www.future-ed.org/the-new-wave-of-public-funding-of-private-schools-explained/
- DiMarco, B., Cohen, L. (2024, January 19). The new wave of public funding for private tuition, explained. FutureEd. Retrieved April 29, 2024, from https://www.future-ed.org/the-new-wave-of-public-funding-of-private-schools-explained/
- DeAngelis, C. (2023, October 25). Testimony before the United States House Committee on Ways & Means regarding "Educational Freedom and Opportunity for American Families, Students, and Workers."

 Retrieved April 11, 2024, from https://gop-waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/Corey-DeAngelis-Written-Testimony-Final.pdf
- 4 Prothero, A. & Ujifusa, A. (2017, June 6). In states' private school vouchers, few safeguards against discrimination. *Education Week*. Retrieved July 24, 2024, from https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/instates-private-school-vouchers-few-safeguards-against-discrimination/2017/06
- 5 See Cowen, J. (2024, May 2). *NEPC review: The reality of switchers*. EdChoice. Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center, for a discussion and documentation of this evidence. Retrieved May 13, 2024, from https://nepc.colorado.edu/review/switchers
- Dana, J. (2024, June 10). Private school vouchers add to Arizona's massive budget shortfall. *12 News*.

 Retrieved June 13, 2024, from https://www.12news.com/article/news/local/arizona/private-school-vouchers-add-arizonas-massive-budget-shortfall/75-46d91548-0a7c-4dad-a6ff-6cdefc74cb02
- 7 See Maranto, R. (2024). Introduction to Volume 18: A school choice revolution? Journal of School Choice, 1-6.
- 8 Rouse, C.E. (1998). Private school vouchers and student achievement: An evaluation of the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, *113*(2), 553-602.
 - Howell, W.G., Wolf, P.J., Campbell, D.E., & Peterson, P.E. (2002). School vouchers and academic performance: Results from three randomized field trials. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 21(2), 191-217.
 - But see Krueger, A.B., & Zhu, P. (2004). Another look at the New York City school voucher experiment. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *47*(5), 658-698 for a re-analysis of the NYC data from the Howell, et al study calling those results into question.
- 9 Witte, J.F., Wolf, P.J., Cowen, J.M., Carlson, D.E., & Fleming, D.J. (2014). High-stakes choice: Achievement and accountability in the nation's oldest urban voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *36*(4), 437-456.
 - Wolf, P.J., Kisida, B., Gutmann, B., Puma, M., Eissa, N., & Rizzo, L. (2013). School vouchers and student outcomes: Experimental evidence from Washington, DC. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 32(2), 246-270.
- 10 Abdulkadiroğlu, A., Pathak, P.A., & Walters, C.R. (2018). Free to choose: Can school choice reduce student achievement? *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, *10*(1), 175-206.
 - Berends, M. & Waddington, R.J. (2018). School choice in Indianapolis: Effects of charter, magnet, private, and traditional public schools. *Education Finance and Policy*, 13(2), 227-255.
 - Figlio, D. & Karbownik, K. (2016). Evaluation of Ohio's EdChoice scholarship program: Selection, competition, and performance effects. Thomas B. Fordham Institute.

- Mills, J.N. & Wolf, P.J. (2017). Vouchers in the bayou: The effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on student achievement after 2 years. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 39(3), 464-484.
- Dynarski, M., Rui, N., Webber, A., & Gutmann, B. (2018). Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts two years after students applied. NCEE 2018-4010. National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance. See the Dynarski, et al Third Year Report for null results after the first two large, negative years of data. Retrieved April 11, 2024, from https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/20194006/pdf/20194006.pdf
- Erickson, H.H., Mills, J.N., & Wolf, P.J. (2021). The Effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on student achievement and college entrance. *Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness*, 14(4), 861-899
- 12 Chingos, M.M. & Kisida, B. (2023). School Vouchers and college enrollment: Experimental evidence from Washington, DC. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *45*(3), 422-436.
 - Chingos, M.M. & Peterson, P.E. (2015). Experimentally estimated impacts of school vouchers on college enrollment and degree attainment. *Journal of Public Economics*, 122, 1-12.
- Ford, M.R. & Andersson, F.O. (2019). Determinants of organizational failure in the Milwaukee school voucher program. *Policy Studies Journal*, *47*(4), 1048-1068.
- 14 Ford, M.R. (2016). Funding impermanence: Quantifying the public funds sent to closed schools in the nation's first urban school voucher program. *Public Administration Quarterly*, 882-912.
 - Ford, M.R. & Andersson, F.O. (2019). Determinants of organizational failure in the Milwaukee school voucher program. *Policy Studies Journal*, *47*(4), 1048-1068.
- Hungerman, D.M., Rinz, K., & Frymark, J. (2019). Beyond the classroom: The implications of school vouchers for church finances. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, *101*(4), 588-601.
- Hungerman, D.M. & Rinz, K. (2016). Where does voucher funding go? How large-scale subsidy programs affect private-school revenue, enrollment, and prices. *Journal of Public Economics*, *136*, 62-85.
 - Fontana, J. & Jennings, J.L. (2024). The effect of taxpayer-funded education savings accounts on private school tuition: Evidence from Iowa Annenberg Institute at Brown University, Working Paper 24-949. Retrieved May 13, 2024, from https://doi.org/10.26300/7qcb-9056
- 17 Cowen, J. (2010). Who chooses, who refuses? Learning more from students who decline private school vouchers. *American Journal of Education*, 117(1), 1-24.
 - Howell, W.G. (2004). Dynamic selection effects in means □tested, urban school voucher programs. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, *23*(2), 225-250.
 - Paul, K.M., Legan, N.A., & Metcalf, K.K. (2007). Differential entry into a voucher program: A longitudinal examination of families who apply to and enroll in the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring program. *Education and Urban Society*, 39(2), 223-243.
- 18 Chakrabarti, R. (2013). Do vouchers lead to sorting under random private school selection? Evidence from the Milwaukee voucher program. *Economics of Education Review*, *34*, 191-218.
- 19 Carlson, D., Cowen, J.M., & Fleming, D.J. (2013). Life after vouchers: What happens to students who leave private schools for the traditional public sector? *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *35*(2), 179-199.
 - Cowen, J.M., Fleming, D.J., Witte, J.F., & Wolf, P.J. (2012). Going public: Who leaves a large, longstanding, and widely available urban voucher program? *American Educational Research Journal*, 49(2), 231-256.
 - Howell, W. G. (2004). Dynamic selection effects in means-tested, urban school voucher programs. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 23(2), 225-250.

- Waddington, R.J., Zimmer, R., & Berends, M. (2023). Cream skimming and pushout of students participating in a statewide private school voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 01623737231183397.
- 20 Carlson, D., Cowen, J.M., & Fleming, D.J. (2013). Life after vouchers: What happens to students who leave private schools for the traditional public sector?. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *35*(2), 179-199.
- Glazerman, S. & Dotter, D. (2017). Market signals: Evidence on the determinants and consequences of school choice from a citywide lottery. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *39*(4), 593-619.
 - Harris, D.N. & Larsen, M.F. (2022). What schools do families want (and why)? Evidence on revealed preferences from new orleans. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 01623737221134528.
 - Lincove, J.A., Cowen, J.M., & Imbrogno, J.P. (2018). What's in your portfolio? How parents rank traditional public, private, and charter schools in post-Katrina New Orleans' citywide system of school choice. *Education Finance and Policy*, 13(2), 194-226.
- 22 Lincove, J.A., Valant, J., & Cowen, J.M. (2018). You can't always get what you want: Capacity constraints in a choice-based school system. *Economics of Education Review*, *67*, 94-109.
- 23 Figlio, D.N., Hart, C.M., & Karbownik, K. (2023). Effects of maturing private school choice programs on public school students. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 15(4), 255-294.
 - Egalite, A.J., & Mills, J.N. (2021). Competitive impacts of means-tested vouchers on public school performance: Evidence from Louisiana. *Education Finance and Policy*, *16*(1), 66-91.
 - Figlio, D., & Hart, C. (2014). Competitive effects of means-tested school vouchers. *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, *6*(1), 133-56.
 - Chakrabarti, R. (2008). Can increasing private school participation and monetary loss in a voucher program affect public school performance? Evidence from Milwaukee. *Journal of Public Economics*, 92(5-6), 1371-1393.
 - Figlio, D.N. & Rouse, C.E. (2006). Do accountability and voucher threats improve low-performing schools? *Journal of Public Economics*, 90(1-2), 239-255.
 - Rouse, C.E., Hannaway, J., Goldhaber, D., & Figlio, D. (2013). Feeling the Florida heat? How low-performing schools respond to voucher and accountability pressure. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, *5*(2), 251-81.
 - Winters, M.A. & Greene, J.P. (2011). Public school response to special education vouchers: The impact of Florida's McKay Scholarship Program on disability diagnosis and student achievement in public schools. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *33*(2), 138-158.
- Figlio, D.N., Hart, C.M., & Karbownik, K. (2023). Effects of maturing private school choice programs on public school students. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, *15*(4), 255-294.
 - Figlio, D. & Hart, C. (2014). Competitive effects of means-tested school vouchers. *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 6(1), 133-56.
- 25 Jackson, C.K. & Mackevicius, C.L. (2024). What impacts can we expect from school spending policy? Evidence from evaluations in the United States. *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 16(1), 412-446.
- 26 Carlson, D.E., Cowen, J.M., & Fleming, D.J. (2014). Third-party governance and performance measurement: A case study of publicly funded private school vouchers. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, 24(4), 897-922.
 - Witte, J.F., Wolf, P.J., Cowen, J.M., Carlson, D.E., & Fleming, D.J. (2014). High-stakes choice: Achievement

- and accountability in the nation's oldest urban voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 36(4), 437-456.
- 27 DiMarco, B. & Cohen, L. (2024, January 19). The new wave of public funding for private tuition, explained. *FutureEd*. Retrieved April 29, 2024, from https://www.future-ed.org/the-new-wave-of-public-funding-of-private-schools-explained/
- 28 DiMarco, B. & Cohen, L. (2024, January 19). *The new wave of public funding for private tuition, explained.* FutureEd. Retrieved April 29, 2024, from https://www.future-ed.org/the-new-wave-of-public-funding-of-private-schools-explained/
- 29 For example:
 - Aldrich, M. (2024, April 11). *Tennessee statewide school voucher plan stalls as legislature enters final weeks*. Chalkbeat Tennessee. Retrieved June 30, 2024, from https://www.chalkbeat.org/tennessee/2024/04/12/govbill-lee-statewide-school-voucher-bill-stalls-tennessee-legislature/
- 30 Richert, K. (2023, July 6). How Idaho's troubled Empowering Parents vendor expanded its national brand. *Idaho Capital-Sun*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://idahocapitalsun.com/2023/07/06/analysis-how-idahos-troubled-empowering-parents-vendor-expanded-its-national-brand/
- Palmer, J. (2024, February 13). State's AG dismisses second ClassWallet lawsuit. *OklahomaWatch*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://oklahomawatch.org/2024/02/13/states-ag-dismisses-second-classwallet-lawsuit/
- 32 McCullough, C. (2024, July 23). Iowa school choice contract hiked cost without justification, state auditor says. *Globe Gazette*. Retrieved July 24, 2024, from https://globegazette.com/news/state-regional/government-politics/iowa-esa-school-choice-odyssey-contract-rob-sand-kim-reynolds/article_577fe146-da3a-5841-b2e7-1f6c448fad3c.html?utm_campaign=snd-autopilot&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter_globegazette
- 33 For example:
 - EdChoice. (2024). *The 123s of school choice: What the research says about private school choice programs in America, 2024 edition.* Indianapolis, IN: EdChoice. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-123s-of-School-Choice.pdf
- 34 For example:
 - Lueken, M.F. (2024, March). *The reality of switchers*. EdChoice. Retrieved June 30, 2024, from https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Switcher-Brief.pdf
- 35 For coverage, see, for example, Tolan, C., Marsh, R., & Black, N. (2024, June 19). *Arizona is sending taxpayer money to religious schools, and billionaires see it as a model for the U.S.* CNN.com. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.cnn.com/2024/06/19/politics/arizona-private-school-vouchers-invs/index.html. See also the diversity of states cited in the media references noted elsewhere in the footnotes to this brief.
- 36 Aldrich, M. (2024, April 11). *Tennessee statewide school voucher plan stalls as legislature enters final weeks*. Chalkbeat Tennessee. Retrieved April 14, 2024, from https://www.chalkbeat.org/tennessee/2024/04/12/govbill-lee-statewide-school-voucher-bill-stalls-tennessee-legislature/
- 37 For a review, see, e.g., Opper, I. (2019, December 4). *Teachers matter: Understanding teachers' impact on student achievement*. RAND. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR4312.html
- 38 McShane, M.Q., Kisida, B., Jensen, L.I., & Wolf, P.J. (2012). *Milwaukee Parental Choice Program:*Descriptive report on participating schools 2010–11. School Choice Demonstration Project. Retrieved August 5, 2024, from https://scholarworks.uark.edu/scdp/73

- 39 DeAngelis, C. (2023, October 25). Testimony before the United States House Committee on Ways & Means regarding "Educational freedom and opportunity for American families, students, and workers." Retrieved April 11, 2024, from https://gop-waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/Corey-DeAngelis-Written-Testimony-Final.pdf
- 40 Petrovic, P. (2023, May 5). False choice: Wisconsin taxpayers support schools that can discriminate. Wisconsin Watch. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://wisconsinwatch.org/2023/05/wisconsin-voucher-schools-discrimination-lgbtq-disabilities/
- 41 Petrovic, P. (2023, May 5). False choice: Wisconsin taxpayers support schools that can discriminate Wisconsin Watch. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://wisconsinwatch.org/2023/05/wisconsin-voucher-schools-discrimination-lgbtq-disabilities/
- 42 Howell, C. (2024, February 27). 5 companies have submitted proposals to be the next Arkansas LEARNS voucher vendor. *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2024/feb/27/5-companies-have-submitted-proposals-to-be-the/
- 43 Richert, K. (2023, July 6). How Idahos troubled empowering parents vendor expanded its national brand. *Idaho Capital-Sun*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://idahocapitalsun.com/2023/07/06/analysis-how-idahos-troubled-empowering-parents-vendor-expanded-its-national-brand/
 - Palmer, J. (2024, February 13). State's AG dismisses second ClassWallet lawsuit. *OklahomaWatch*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://oklahomawatch.org/2024/02/13/states-ag-dismisses-second-classwallet-lawsuit/
- 44 Riley, K. (2023, July 28). ESA data breach prompts state Homeland Security investigation. *Arizona Capital Times*. Retrieved April 13, 2024, from https://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2023/07/28/esa-data-breach-prompts-state-homeland-security-investigation/
- Witte, J.F. (2000). The market approach to education: An analysis of America's first voucher program. Princeton University Press.
 - Wolf, P., Eissa, N., & Puma, M. (2005). Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: First year report on participation. *US Department of Education*.
 - Dynarski, M., Rui, N., Webber, A., & Gutmann, B. (2018). Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts two years after students applied. NCEE 2018-4010. *National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance*. See the Dynarski, et al Third Year Report for null results after the first two large, negative years of data. Retrieved April 11, 2024, from https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/20194006/pdf/20194006.pdf
- 46 Abdulkadiroğlu, A., Pathak, P.A., & Walters, C.R. (2018). Free to choose: Can school choice reduce student achievement? *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 10(1), 175-206.
 - Berends, M. & Waddington, R.J. (2018). School choice in Indianapolis: Effects of charter, magnet, private, and traditional public schools. *Education Finance and Policy*, 13(2), 227-255.
 - Figlio, D. & Karbownik, K. (2016). Evaluation of Ohio's EdChoice Scholarship Program: Selection, competition, and performance effects. *Thomas B. Fordham Institute*.
 - Mills, J.N. & Wolf, P.J. (2017). Vouchers in the bayou: The effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on student achievement after 2 years. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 39(3), 464-484.
- 47 See the first D.C. evaluation, published ultimately in Wolf, P.J., Kisida, B., Gutmann, B., Puma, M., Eissa, N., & Rizzo, L. (2013). School vouchers and student outcomes: Experimental evidence from Washington, DC. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 32(2), 246-270; and the second, published as Dynarski, M., Rui, N., Webber, A., & Gutmann, B. (2018). Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts two years after students applied. NCEE 2018-4010. *National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional*

- Assistance. See the Dynarski, et al Third Year Report for null results after the first two large, negative years of data. Retrieved April 11, 2024, from https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/20194006/pdf/20194006.pdf
- 48 Technically Florida requires a nationally normed reference test *or* the state assessment, but the lack of affirmative duty to use an outcome measure that provides policymakers and parents a way to compare voucher to public schools acts as a *de facto* avoidance for accountability purposes.
 - § 1002.394 (14), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved September 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.394.html
- 49 Florida's disclosure requirement kicks in for schools above a threshold of \$250,000 revenue from the voucher system. Based on current pupil participation (more than 130,000 students) at the current voucher payment average at nearly \$8000, and roughly 2,000 private schools participating, this disclosure applies to the average voucher-receiving school in Florida.
 - § 1002.421 (1)(q), Fla. Stat. (2023). Florida House Bill 1, 2023. Retrieved September 5, 2024, from http://www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App_mode=Display_Statute&Search_String=&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.421.html
 - Step Up For Students. (2023). *Research highlights Step Up for Students scholarship results*. Retrieved September 5, 2024, from
- 50 Witte, J.F., Wolf, P.J., Cowen, J.M., Carlson, D.E., & Fleming, D.J. (2014). High-stakes choice: Achievement and accountability in the nation's oldest urban voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *36*(4), 437-456.
- 51 Kraft, M.A., Papay, J.P., & Chi, O.L. (2020). Teacher skill development: Evidence from performance ratings by principals. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 39(2), 315-347.
- 52 See, e.g., Papay, J.P. & Kraft, M.A. (2015). Productivity returns to experience in the teacher labor market: Methodological challenges and new evidence on long-term career improvement. *Journal of Public Economics*, 130, 105-119.
- 53 See discussion above and Paul, K.M., Legan, N.A., & Metcalf, K.K. (2007). Differential entry into a voucher program: A longitudinal examination of families who apply to and enroll in the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring program. *Education and Urban Society*, 39(2), 223-243.
- 54 McCluskey, N. (2017, June 28). *Pluralism and equality need education freedom*. Cato Institute. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://www.cato.org/commentary/pluralism-equality-need-educational-freedom#
- 55 Waddington, R.J., Zimmer, R., & Berends, M. (2023). Cream skimming and pushout of students participating in a statewide private school voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 01623737231183397.
 - Petrovic, P. (2023, May 5) False choice: Wisconsin taxpayers support schools that can discriminate *Wisconsin Watch*. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://wisconsinwatch.org/2023/05/wisconsin-voucher-schools-discrimination-lgbtq-disabilities/
- 56 Wolf, P.J., Witte, J.F., & Fleming, D.J. (2012). Special education and the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program. SCDP Milwaukee Evaluation Report# 35. School Choice Demonstration Project. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED530070
- 57 U.S. Government Accountability Office (2017). Private school choice: Federal actions needed to ensure parents are notified about changes in rights for students with disabilities GAO Report 18-94. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-18-94

- Parrish, M. (2023, July 28). Attorney General: Arizona families using school voucher funds give up legal protections. *Arizona Republic*. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona-education/2023/07/28/attorney-general-kris-mayes-school-voucher-legal-protections/70458081007/
- 58 On AR Watch (2023, October 20). Department of Ed lowers disability standards for vouchers, lets private school families cut in line. *Arkansas Times*. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://arktimes.com/arkansas-blog/2023/10/20/dept-of-ed-lowers-disability-standards-for-vouchers-lets-private-school-families-cut-in-line
- 59 Vouchers have exceeded spending forecasts in several states. See Ohio, for example: Associated Press (2023, September 23). Analysis shows Ohio's new universal voucher program already exceeds cost estimates.

 Associated Press. Retrieved August 2, 2024, from https://apnews.com/article/ohio-universal-school-voucher-cost-9128aec2e427d328ao6o3b994co4o66a**
 - And Arizona: Gomez, G.R. (2023, October 11). AZ school voucher enrollment exceeds budget estimate. *Arizona Mirror*. Retrieved August 2, 2024, from https://azmirror.com/2023/10/11/az-school-voucher-enrollment-exceeds-budget-estimate/
 - And Iowa: Rushing, T. (2024, July 15). Reynolds' voucher program will cost more than \$200 million in year two. *Iowa Starting Line*. Retrieved August 2, 2024, from https://iowastartingline.com/2024/07/15/reynolds-voucher-program-will-cost-iowa-taxpayers-over-200-million-in-year-two/
- 60 Hess, C. (2023, August 23). Milwaukee private school removed from state choice program. *Wisconsin Public Radio*. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://www.wpr.org/education/holy-redeemer-christian-academy-private-school-removed-choice-program
- 61 Helms, A. (2023, June 28). What we know—and don't—about discrepancies in NC voucher program. *WUNC*. Retrieved April 16, 2024, from https://www.wunc.org/2023-06-28/what-we-know-and-dont-about-discrepancies-in-nc-school-voucher-program
- 62 O'Connor, K. (2024, February 24). 'Ripe for abuse:' Ghost children, fake birth certificates part of alleged ESA fraud; 5 indicted. 12 News. Retrieved June 13, 2024, from https://www.12news.com/article/news/education/arizona-attorney-general-give-update-empowerment-scholarship-account-program-investigation/75-3f3af38a-do11-473f-a114-2a4736dcde93
- 63 Cowen, J.M. (2022, October 14). DeVos-backed Let MI Kids Learn Proposal would be a disaster for students. *Crain's Detroit*. Retrieved April 24, 2024, from https://www.crainsdetroit.com/commentary/let-mi-kids-learn-proposal-would-be-disaster-students
- 64 Waddington, R.J., Zimmer, R., & Berends, M. (2023). Cream skimming and pushout of students participating in a statewide private school voucher program. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 01623737231183397.
- 65 EdChoice. (2024) The 123s of school choice: What the research says about private school choice programs in America, 2024 edition. Indianapolis, IN: EdChoice. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-123s-of-School-Choice.pdf
- 66 Lubienski, C. & Malin, J.R. (2021). Moving the goalposts: The evolution of voucher advocacy in framing research findings. *Journal of Education Policy*, *36*(6), 739-759.
- 67 EdChoice. (2024). *The 123s of school choice: What the research says about private school choice programs in America, 2024 edition.* Indianapolis, IN: EdChoice. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-123s-of-School-Choice.pdf
- 68 Howell, W.G., Wolf, P.J., Campbell, D.E., & Peterson, P.E. (2002). School vouchers and academic

- performance: Results from three randomized field trials. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 21(2), 191-217.
- EdChoice. (2024) The 123s of school choice: What the research says about private school choice programs in America, 2024 edition. Indianapolis, IN: EdChoice. Retrieved July 25, 2024, from https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-123s-of-School-Choice.pdf
- 69 Krueger, A.B. & Zhu, P. (2004). Another look at the New York City school voucher experiment. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *47*(5), 658-698.
 - Bitler, M., Domina, T., Penner, E., & Hoynes, H. (2015). Distributional analysis in educational evaluation: A case study from the New York City voucher program. *Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness*, 8(3), 419-450.
- 70 See Lubienski, C. (2023, October 12). *NEPC review: The 123s of school choice: What the research says about private school choice programs, 2023 edition.* Boulder, CO: National Education Policy Center. Retrieved June 11, 2024, from https://nepc.colorado.edu/review/school-choice
- For more discussion of this point see Lubienski, C., & Malin, J.R. (2021). Moving the goalposts: The evolution of voucher advocacy in framing research findings. *Journal of Education Policy*, *36*(6), 739-759.